



Minutes of the Extra-ordinary Environment & Leisure Committee meeting held on Wednesday 15th January 2020 at 7:00pm in Wickham Market Village Hall,

Committee Room
Present:
Cllr David Chenery (Chairman)
Josie Hopps




Cllr Dick Jenkinson


Cllr Anne Westover



Cllr John Horsnell


Cllr Ivor French


Cllr Emma Lawrence

In attendance: Jo Peters – Clerk to the Council.  There were no members of the public present.
1. To receive apologies for absence
Apologies were received from Mick Miller and Cllr Cooke.  The Committee wished Cllr Cooke a speedy recovery.
2. To receive declarations of interest
There were none.
3. Simon’s Cross Playing Fields drainage issues
Cllr Jenkinson gave in depth details regarding this issue and confirmed he had received a telephone call from a local resident just before Christmas informing him there was flooding at the Tennis Courts.  He advised also just before Christmas a local farmer had informed him that he was going to lose crops worth in the region of £25,000 as the surrounding fields were too wet due to this same issue.  Cllr Jenkinson also confirmed he had liaised with Wickham Market Primary School regarding drains on their land.

Cllr Jenkinson provided information regarding flooding in the local area and stated that flooding had been extremely bad over the past year within this area.  He gave details regarding the Oaks development including surface water disposal in this area.   The Chairman gave details regarding flooding in this area just prior to Christmas and stated the flooding was so severe a local resident of Orchard Place could not get out of their property as their driveway had flooded.  Cllr Jenkinson stated he had spoken to the local resident and she had stated the flooding had become worse since the tennis courts were built in 2009.
Cllr Jenkinson reported he had walked the land with the local farmer to which he reported it wasn’t clear as to where the problem lies within the land.  Cllr Horsnell stated it appeared the water in the ditches within this area was not running well to which he provided clarification and stated it was clear there was a broken drain on the land at the corner of the tennis courts.  Cllr Jenkinson provided details on matters relating to when works were carried out on Dallinghoo Rd previously by Suffolk County Highways.  He advised Wickham Market Primary School did not wish to have any further water going into the drains on their site.
Following this in depth discussion regarding the implications of this matter it was agreed a thorough investigation/survey was required.  The Chairman gave details regarding the temporary closure of footpaths in case this would be necessary.
Cllr Jenkinson confirmed another local farmer had informed him that when the land was sold to the current farmer the drainage plans were given to him but these may not now be available.  It was agreed the Parish Council could request a copy of these drainage plans from the local farmer.
Cllr Jenkinson confirmed that Mr Les Cotton had confirmed he would be able to carry out a drainage survey for the Parish Council for the sum of £750.00 and he had asked the school and the local farmer if they would be willing to contribute towards these costs but they had both stated they would not be willing to do so. 

The Clerk raised concerns regarding payments not made due to not having received an invoice from SCC in respect of the land leased.  She provided information regarding advice she had recently sought from SALC and Chairman gave details regarding advice sought from the Legal Dept at SCC.  It was RESOLVED the Clerk should write to Suffolk County Council and ask for a statement of accounts for the rent payable for Simons Cross Playing Field.  

The Chairman asked was a survey necessary at this stage and couldn’t the Parish Council rectify the broken drain in the short term and then look into the long term works required.  Following discussion, it was agreed the Parish Council should look to work with the local farmer in finding a solution for this flooding.  

Cllr Westover confirmed there was a pond at the Oaks development prior to it being built but this was filled in when this development took place to which there was a discussion.  She also stated as SCC own the land they should be aware of the drains on this land and Parish Council should ask them for a plan of the services in connection with this land.  Action – Clerk to write to Mark Constance, SCC.  

Cllr Jenkinson stated the free 20 minutes with Birketts Solicitors as recommend by SALC could prove beneficial to which there were No Objections.  It was agreed the Clerk could refer them to certain paragraphs within the lease requiring clarification.
Cllr Jenkinson confirmed if the Parish Council were obliged to cover the repair costs they wouldn’t be entitled to loan from the Public Works Loans Board as they didn’t own the land and raised concerns as to where this funding would come from.  It was agreed that further investigation was necessary in respect of the flooding and the lease.  The Clerk stated Mark Constance had mentioned there was a separate lease with SCC for the Tennis Courts and it was agreed a copy of this lease needed to be seen.  Action -Clerk to ask Mark Constance for copy of the Tennis Courts lease.

It was suggested the Clerk could ask Les Cotton for details for the scope of the work to be carried out for £750.00 by himself.  Cllr Lawrence suggested that Miles Drainage could also be asked to carry out investigations.  Following discussion, it was thought that a survey should only be carried out on the area where there is a broken drain.  Cllr Westover suggested the Parish Council should ask for consent from SCC to carry out this work.  Action – Cllr Jenkinson to Mark Constance, SCC and the school in order to obtain permission to carry out further investigations.  

It was RESOLVED the Parish Council would carry out the following actions:-

· Ask SALC to request 20 minutes free advice from Birketts, then tackle SCC on responsibilities.
· Request plans from Mark Constance, SCC in respect of services relating to this land in which the Parish Council leases from them.
· Ask Cath Caudwell for drainage plans in respect of the Tennis Courts.
· Look to arrange survey on area where there is a broken drain.

It was also agreed the Cllrs Jenkinson, Horsnell, French and Chenery would look to carry out further investigations on the Primary School land on 18.1.2020 subject to gaining permission and would report back to the Committee with their findings.  Cllr Westover recommended that Mark Constance should also be asked to attend a site visit in the future.
The Chairman asked permission to suspend Standing Orders in order to continue the meeting.  This was Unanimously Approved by the Council.
Cllr Jenkinson reported on the on-going flooding issues at the Village Hall car park and as a result of these discussions it was also RESOLVED that a further £3,000 should be added to the draft 2020/21 budget under Contingences for the works to the drainage issues on the Simons Cross Playing Field and also at the Village Hall for investigations and any low cost solutions making the recommendation to Full Council for the Parish Precept to be set at £73,000.
4. Cemetery Management Contract

The Clerk had circulated details of the renewal of the proposed contract to all Committee members.  Cllr Westover stated there would be some amendments to this contract and she had discussed these with Paul Tynan.  She suggested the Committee should agree the contract in principal subject to these amendments to which she gave details and stated she felt there should be a plan produced by SC Norse.  Action – Clerk, Cllr Westover and Linda Merriam to go over contract on 23.1.2020.
It was RESOLVED the Clerk should inform SC Norse that the Committee wish for SC Norse to continue the Contract for the next 3 years subject to some minor amendments.  Action - Amendments to be circulated to all Committee members.  Josie Hopps suggested the Clerk should also request a copy of the COSHH Data from SC Norse.
5. Matters of report and items for the next meeting
There were none.
      6.   Date of next meeting
The next meeting of the Environment & Leisure Committee will be held on Monday .
17th February 2020.

There being no further discussion the Chairman closed the meeting at 9:10pm
Signed:............................................., Chairman

Dated:.......................................

